EU energy liberalisation package agreed 

EU energy ministers on the 26th of November, 2002 agreed to completely open European energy markets to competition. Full liberalisation is expected to support green energy suppliers, though draft requirements for electricity suppliers to flag up power sources to consumers will disappoint the renewable energy sector. 
Key elements of the agreement include full liberalisation of electricity and natural gas markets and splitting of transmission and distribution system operators from energy producers, both by July 2007 at the latest. Both moves should increase access to the electricity grid for new producers. 
However, ministers' final compromise over electricity labelling fails to satisfy demands by several countries, as well as the European parliament, for all suppliers to communicate environmental impacts as well as sources of their power (ED 10/10/02). 
Suppliers will have to specify in bills and promotional materials the contribution of each energy source. While the text encourages them also to list also information on environmental impacts, specifying "at least carbon dioxide and radioactive waste", it does not require it, allowing instead a "reference" to other information sources as an alternative. 
The European Commission will be asked to report by January 2006 on experience with market liberalisation. It could if necessary propose further measures to ensure full independence of network operations and effective, non-discriminatory network access, as well as make recommendations on how electricity labelling is implemented. 
Other items at today's ministerial session included: 
* Political agreement on a 190m budget for the Intelligent energy for Europe funding programme. A battle with the European parliament will now ensue since the assembly voted to increase the budget from 215m as proposed by the European Commission to 255m (ED 22/11/02). 
Governments were split between net beneficiaries and contributors to the programme. Germany, the Netherlands and Austria led the charge for budget reduction, preferring a figure as low as 150m, according to a council source. Austria eventually voted against the compromise deal. 
* A policy debate on a draft directive to promote cogeneration saw some ministers call for a higher level of ambition. The Danish and British delegations questioned a proposal to limit financial support to plants under 50 megawatts capacity (ED 25/07/02). 
* The European Commission won a mixed reception to its proposals to enhance nuclear safety. Germany warned of likely opposition, pointing out that aspects undermined its national nuclear phase-out agreement. Finland expressed doubts over a proposed timetable for burying nuclear waste, arguing that decisions must be based on safety considerations (ED 06/11/02).. 
* Adoption of brief council conclusions on follow-up to this autumn's Johannesburg world sustainability summit. The text stresses the range of existing or draft EU policies for greener and more secure energy supply and concludes that most summit follow-up needs should be covered by them. 
* Formal adoption without debate of a compromise deal between governments and the European parliament for a new buildings energy efficiency directive (ED 03/10/02). 

Follow-up: EU council of ministers, tel: +32 2 285 6211, and council conclusions.

